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Qualified consultant. An independent, 
third-party, without a conflict of inter-
est, possessing the knowledge, exper-
tise, and experience to perform the spe-
cific task required in an efficient, ef-
fective, and authoritative manner. 

Rural Development. A mission area of 
the Under Secretary for Rural Develop-
ment within the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture (USDA), which includes 
Rural Housing Service, Rural Utilities 
Service, and Rural Business-Coopera-
tive Service and their successors. 

Small farm. A farm or ranch that is 
structured as a Family Farm that has 
averaged $250,000 or less in annual 
gross sales of agricultural products in 
the previous three years. 

Socially disadvantaged farmer or ranch-
er. This term has the meaning given it 
in section 355(e) of the Consolidated 
Farm and Rural Development Act (7 
U.S.C. 2003(e)): A farmer or rancher 
who is a member of a ‘‘socially dis-
advantaged group.’’ In this definition, 
the term farmer or rancher means a 
person that is engaged in farming or 
ranching or an entity solely owned by 
individuals who are engaged in farming 
or ranching. A socially disadvantaged 
group means a group whose members 
have been subjected to racial, ethnic, 
or gender prejudice because of their 
identity as members of a group without 
regard to their individual qualities. In 
the event that there are multiple farm-
er or rancher owners of the applicant 
organization, the Agency requires that 
at least 51 percent of the ownership be 
held by members of a socially dis-
advantaged group. Except as provided, 
for the purposes of § 4284.922(c)(1)(ii), to 
compete for reserved funds, all farmer 
and rancher owners must be members 
of a socially disadvantaged group. 

State. Any of the 50 States of the 
United States, the Commonwealth of 
Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin Islands, 
Guam, American Samoa, the Common-
wealth of the Northern Mariana Is-
lands, the Republic of Palau, the Fed-
erated States of Micronesia, and the 
Republic of the Marshall Islands. 

State director. The term ‘‘State Direc-
tor’’ means, with respect to a State, 
the Director of the Rural Development 
State Office. 

State office. USDA Rural Develop-
ment offices located in each state. 

Total project cost. The sum of all 
grant and matching funds in the 
project budget that reflects the eligible 
project tasks associated with the work 
plan. 

Value-added agricultural product. Any 
agricultural commodity that meets the 
requirements specified in paragraphs 
(1) and (2) of this definition. 

(1) The agricultural commodity must 
meet one of the following five value- 
added methodologies: 

(i) Has undergone a change in phys-
ical state; 

(ii) Was produced in a manner that 
enhances the value of the agricultural 
commodity; 

(iii) Is physically segregated in a 
manner that results in the enhance-
ment of the value of the agricultural 
commodity; 

(iv) Is a source of farm- or ranch- 
based renewable energy, including E–85 
fuel; or 

(v) Is aggregated and marketed as a 
locally-produced agricultural food 
product. 

(2) As a result of the change in phys-
ical state or the manner in which the 
agricultural commodity was produced, 
marketed, or segregated: 

(i) The customer base for the agricul-
tural commodity is expanded and 

(ii) A greater portion of the revenue 
derived from the marketing, proc-
essing, or physical segregation of the 
agricultural commodity is available to 
the producer of the commodity. 

Venture. The business and its value- 
added undertakings, including the 
project and other related activities. 

Working capital grant. A grant to pro-
vide funds to operate a value-added 
project, specifically to pay the eligible 
project expenses related to the proc-
essing and/or marketing of the value- 
added product that are eligible uses of 
grant funds. 

§ 4284.903 Review or appeal rights. 

A person may seek a review of an 
Agency decision under this subpart 
from the appropriate Agency official 
that oversees the program in question 
or appeal to the National Appeals Divi-
sion in accordance with 7 CFR Part 11. 
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